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Message from the President

Marina Y. Chang, R.Ph.
Happy Easter!  One of the major goals for ACPA in the past couple of years has been to promote communication and networking among Chinese-American pharmaceutical scientists and pharmacy practitioners.  It began with the 4th International Conference at NIH in Bethesda, MD and will continue with the 5th International Conference in May and the BioPharma conference, which is to be held in September.  We are co-sponsoring the 5th International Conference with GEA-National University of Singapore Pharmaceutical Processing Research.  As stated before, this conference will cover a wide range of topics related to herbal and traditional medicines.  The entire program and registration form are posted on our web site (http://www.geocities.com/acpa_rx/index.html).   It is not too late to register for this conference.  The BioPharma conference will be held in Newark, NJ and will be co-sponsored with local and international organizations.  We hope that you can both of these meetings.

I have come to realize that one needs a lot of volunteers who are willing to dedicate a portion of their time and energy to making the organization successful and strong.  ACPA has a core of dedicated people who devote much of themselves to helping us achieve our goals.  However, this is not enough!  We cannot continue recycle the same people through leadership roles in our organization.  ACPA not only belongs to these individuals but to all of its members.  Last week, I received an e-mail from one of our members saying that he missed the ACPA booth at the APhA Annual Meeting, which was held in March in San Francisco.  We are glad that ACPA’s absence was noticed.  In this issue, we are reaching out to all of our members to participate in ACPA.  Whether you are a new member or have been with us for 10 years or more, we need your active participation in the organization to ensure our continued survival and growth.  I hope that some of you will take advantage of this opportunity.

ACPA cannot truly represent you unless we know what your needs are.  Please do not hesitate to e-mail me at changm@cder.fda.gov with your ideas and suggestions.

Report from the Program Committee

Jinn Wu, Ph.D.
The ACPA Program Committee is pleased to report to the Executive Committee on the following planned activities: 

1. ACPA will host its 2001 Annual Meeting during the AAPS Conference in Denver, CO the week of October 21-25.  We will have our annual dinner meeting on Tuesday night, October 23 at a local Chinese restaurant.  Information regarding registration will be made available in the next issue of the newsletter.  

2. ACPA is co-sponsoring a conference entitled “BioPharma in Taiwan - 2001 and Beyond,” which is to be held at the Marriott Newark Airport in Newark, NJ on Friday and Saturday, September 21 and 22.  Shiew-Mei Huang, Ph.D., Jinn Wu, Ph.D., and other ACPA members are scheduled to give presentations at the meeting.  The two-day conference will discuss many scientific and business-related issues relating to the biopharmaceutical industry that should be interesting to many scientists.  A detailed program should be available in early May.  We will try to mail an announcement to our members beforehand.  We also encourage ACPA members to take an active role to support and participate in the conference.


Calling all members:  ACPA needs your help!

ACPA is looking for student and young professional members who are interested in becoming more active in the organization.  While officer elections were held in November, your ad hoc participation on standing committees would be welcomed and would help to prepare you for more advanced positions within the organization.  Professional association experience is beneficial but not necessary.  Length of membership in ACPA should not be seen as a barrier to participation. 

ACPA is also looking for members who are interested in forming a network whose objective it will be to generate ideas and programs for improving student interest and involvement in the organization.  ACPA needs vitally to improve it outreach to both professional and graduate pharmacy students.  The future of ACPA rests not with the outstanding individuals who have carried the torch for the last 10 years but rather with its younger members, many of whom may have not yet taken an active stance in the organization. 

Those who are interested in either of the above opportunities may e-mail James Shaw, Pharm.D., M.S. at shaw@pharmacy.arizona.edu or Elaine Chong, R.Ph. at elaine.chong@utoronto.ca.


Position Announcement

Though the deadline for submission of resumes for this position (i.e., March 15) has expired, it is recommended that interested parties contact Ms. Anny Chen at one of the numbers given below.

Position

Senior Researcher

Bureau of Pharmaceutical Affairs

Department of Health

Taiwan, R.O.C. 

Description

The Senior Researcher will work on pharmaceutical affairs related to new drug (including biotech products) development and review, as well as the promotion of international mutual recognition in pharmaceutics. 

Requirements

The applicant must meet one of the following sets of requirements: 

1. Ph.D. degree in Pharmaceutical Science, Biotechnology, or other Health Science-related field, with at least 2 years of postgraduate professional experience

2. M.S. degree in Pharmaceutical Science, Biotechnology, or other Health Science-related field, with at least 6 years of postgraduate professional experience 

Contact

Ms. Anny Chen

Bureau of Pharmaceutical Affairs

Department of Health

11F, No 100, AI-KUO E. Rd., Taipei, Taiwan, R.O.C.

Tel:  886-2-2321-0151 ext. 620

Fax:  886-2-2397-1548

E-mail:  paanny@doh.gov.tw 


Recognition & Prevention of

Herb-Drug Interactions

Part I.  Pharmacokinetic Interactions

John K. Chen, Ph.D., Pharm.D., O.M.D., L..Ac.

The practice of medicine is now at a crossroads.  There are countless patients being treated simultaneously with Western and Oriental medicine, and safety has become a major issue.  There are few English-language studies that document the safety and effectiveness of combining herbs with prescription drugs.  However, with some general insights into pharmacology, one can anticipate drug-herb interactions.  

Most possible interactions may be classified in one of two major categories:  pharmacokinetic or pharmacodynamic interactions.1,2  This installment discusses potential drug-herb interactions due to pharmacokinetic mechanisms.  

Pharmacokinetic Interactions

Pharmacokinetic interaction refers to the fluctuation in bioavailability of herb/drug molecules as a result of changes in absorption, distribution, metabolism, and elimination.1,2
Absorption

The absorption of herbs may be adversely affected when herbs are given together with some drugs due to binding in the gastrointestinal tract.  Drugs such as Questran (cholestyramine), Colestid (colestipol), and Carafate (sucralfate) may bind to certain herbs forming an insoluble complex.  This can decrease the absorption of both substances because the size of the insoluble complex is too big to pass through the intestinal wall.3,4,5
The absorption of herbs may be adversely affected when the herbs are given together with drugs that change the pH of the gastric media.  Drugs such as antacids, Tagamet (cimetidine), Pepcid (famotidine), Axid (nizatidine), Zantac (ranitidine), and Prilosec (omeprazole) may neutralize, decrease, or inhibit the secretion of stomach acid.3,4  With the decrease in gastric acidity, herbs may not be degraded properly, leading to poor absorption in the intestines.  To minimize the risk of interaction, it is best if the administration of drugs and herbs is separated by approximately two hours.

Lastly, drugs that affect gastrointestinal motility may affect the absorption of herbs.  Gastrointestinal motility is the rate at which the intestines contract to push their contents from the stomach to the rectum.  Slower gastrointestinal motility means that herbs stay in the intestines for a longer period of time and are absorbed to a greater extent.  Conversely, a higher rate of motility means that herbs stay in the intestines for a shorter period of time, and absorption is reduced.  Drugs such as Reglan (metoclopramide) and Propulsid (cisapride) increase gastrointestinal motility and may decrease the absorption of herbs.  Drugs such as Haldol (haloperidol) decrease gastrointestinal motility and may increase absorption of herbs.3,4  It may be necessary to decrease the dosage of herbs when a patient takes a drug that decreases gastrointestinal motility.  Conversely, a dosage increase may be called for when a patient takes a drug that increases gastrointestinal motility.

Distribution

At the present time, most drugs and herbs do not appear to have any clinically significant interactions affecting distribution.   Interactions can occur during the distribution phase if the drug has a narrow therapeutic index (i.e., a small dosage range over which its use is considered to be safe) and is highly protein bound.  For example, Coumadin (warfarin) is an anti-coagulant medication that is very highly bound to protein and has a very narrow therapeutic index.  Coumadin interacts with various drugs, vitamins, herbs, and foods via different mechanisms.  Some known examples of drugs or foodstuffs that interact with Coumadin include aspirin, ibuprofen, vitamin K, some types of tea, and cruciferous vegetables.  These items interact with Coumadin by either enhancing its effectiveness, thus leading to prolonged bleeding, or by decreasing its effectiveness and increasing the risk of blood clots in vessels.  Both of these scenarios may be quite dangerous to the patient.3,4  This is why patients who take Coumadin need to be exceedingly cautious when taking herbs.  Unfortunately, it is extremely difficult to predict whether an individual herb will interact with Coumadin because there are few tests or experiments documenting such interactions.   The best precautionary measure is to recommend that patients avoid using Coumadin and herbs concurrently.  

Metabolism

Most herbs and drugs are metabolized by the liver to inactive derivatives.  The rate at which the liver metabolizes herbs and drugs determines the length of time they stay active in the body.  If the liver was induced to speed up its metabolism, herbs and drugs would be inactivated at a faster pace, and the overall effectiveness of ingested substances would be lower.  On the other hand, if the liver was induced to slow down its metabolism, herbs and drugs would be inactivated at a slower pace, and the overall effectiveness of the substances would be higher.

In general, drugs that induce liver metabolism do not exert an immediate effect.  The rate of liver metabolism changes slowly over several weeks.  Therefore, the effect of increased liver metabolism is not seen until weeks after the initiation of drug therapy.  Some examples include Dilantin (phenytoin), Tegretol (carbamazepine), phenobarbital, and rifampin.  These drugs speed up liver metabolism.3,4  Therefore, herbs may be inactivated faster and their overall effectiveness reduced.  Under such circumstances, the patient may need a higher dose of herbs to achieve the desired effect.

On the other hand, drugs that inhibit liver metabolism have an immediate onset of action.  The rate of liver metabolism may be greatly impaired within a few days.  Therefore, there is a higher risk of herbs accumulating inside the body as the function of the liver to inactivate them is compromised.  Examples of drugs that slow down or inhibit liver metabolism include, but are not limited to, Tagamet (cimetidine), erythromycin, ethanol, Diflucan (fluconazole), Sporonox (itraconazole), and Nizoral (ketoconazole).  These drugs slow down or inhibit liver metabolism.3,4  Therefore, herbs may be inactivated more slowly and their effect magnified.  In this case, one may need to lower the dosage of herbs to avoid unwanted side effects.

Elimination

In addition to the liver, the kidney is also responsible for eliminating herbs and drugs from the body.  If the kidneys are damaged, then the rate of renal elimination will be reduced, and drugs and herbs may accumulate in the body.   Important examples of drugs that damage the kidneys include amphotericin B, methotrexate, tobramicin, and gentimicin.3,4  As a safety precaution, it may be necessary to lower the dose of herbs to avoid unnecessary and unwanted side effects.
Summary 

The pharmacokinetic interactions listed in this section include both theoretical and actual interactions.  Though such interactions are possible, the extent and severity of each interaction will vary depending on specific circumstances, such as dosage, sensitivity, body weight, and metabolic rate. 


In the next issue, pharmacodynamic herb-drug and herb-herb interactions will be discussed.
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Personal Experiences as a Retail and Federal Pharmacist

LTJG Elizabeth F. Yuan, R.Ph.

I was asked to write an article to define different opportunities that are available to pharmacists upon graduation.  I pondered this subject for quite some time trying to organize my thoughts on my experiences over the last 2 years.  I then realized that a chronological record of events is probably the best way to share my experiences as I remember them.  

My first job following graduation from the Rutgers University College of Pharmacy was with CVS as a retail pharmacist.  Along with most of my graduating class, I was enticed by the starting salary of $32.20 per hour.   Due to the close proximity of the pharmacy schools in the Tri-State area, members of my class actually had to compete for positions at Walgreens and CVS.  Having been a technician with these stores did not guarantee you a job following graduation.  I was happy to land the job in Northern NJ.  The happiness, however, vanished within the first week of 12½-hour days with no technician (or if I was lucky, a technician that counted by 1’s).  There were both good and bad days, but after a couple of months, I started to be overly cynical toward the people I was supposed to care for.  This was a warning sign that I needed to get out of retail practice.  To me, the whole reason I studied to be a health care provider was to provide assistance, not to act as a judge of whether or not a prescription had been forged or a customer’s milk had been rung up at the incorrect price.  I admire tremendously those who stay in retail for years for their resilience, perseverance, and most of all, their ability to care.  It just was something I was not well suited for.  

After retail, I was hired as an officer of the U.S. Public Health Service (USPHS) Commissioned Corps.  My duty station was as a regulatory project manager with the Division of Over-the-Counter Drug Products in the Food and Drug Administration (FDA).  The best way to describe this position is as a gatekeeper between the pharmaceutical industry and the FDA.  I was responsible to set up any necessary meetings, distribute the work that came into the agency, and ensure that all work was completed according to the appropriate timelines.  This position helped me to understand the inner workings of the FDA, how it functions as an agency, and how it determines whether or not a drug is safe and effective.  The position required a great deal of planning and collaboration, and I loved working with some of the best in their field.  

As a Commissioned Corps officer, it is possible to be called for various experiences when needed.  In May of 1999, I was called by the Immigration and Naturalization Service to act as a translator for their medical team in Tinian (an island north of Guam and east of the Philippines).  During my 3-week tour, I translated Chinese (mandarin) into English, and vice versa.  The scenery of this remote island in the Northern Marianas was incredible, and one that I will not forget.  The working conditions were tough.  In some cases, I worked 36 hours without rest to provide care amidst torrid conditions, insects, and rodents.  However, it was all well worth it.  

In July of 2000, I was deployed to Philadelphia for the Republican National Convention for standby assistance in case 


of chemical/biological terrorism.  It was a quiet week, but if terrorist events were to happen, I was responsible to distribute the appropriate pharmaceutical supplies to their designated locations.  This was where a little chemical warfare training from school would have been helpful.  To supplement my understanding, I had a crash course on the appropriate agents and the doses to use in case certain chemicals were released into the public’s midst.  It was a very interesting learning experience.  

Another position that I took on as a Commissioned Corps officer was to serve as the executive secretary for the Pharmacy Professional Advisory Committee.  We were an advisory committee that served under the Office of the Surgeon General.  As the secretary, I was responsible for setting up teleconferences, taking meeting attendance, and recording meeting minutes.  This was a great opportunity to learn about what other pharmacists did in the USPHS and the issues that were important to them.  Every other month, we put together a newsletter to distribute to the 2000+ federal pharmacists working in their field.  

Finally, in November of 2000, I switched from being a regulatory project manager to a regulatory review officer within the same division.  My current position lets me concentrate on issues in detail and get back in touch with some of the sciences that I was trained for.  I cannot provide a fair evaluation of this position as it is still new; however, it has been exciting thus far. 

Overall, I think I am lucky to be where I am today.  It has been a combination of being at the right place at the right time and meeting many wonderful people along the way who provided motivation and inspiration.  The opportunities for those with a pharmacy degree are endless, since pharmacy is such a versatile profession.  You should never think that you are locked into a position.  Explore the vastness of the profession and do what suits you most.  You will be glad you did. 
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